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 SCHEDULE EVSUB 

 
SERVICE FOR SUBMETERED PLUG-IN ELECTRIC VEHICLES  

  
APPLICABILITY 
     This Schedule is applicable to Customers served under a Residential or Non-
Residential rate schedule where a plug-in  electric vehicle (PEV) is charged at 
the premises through the same meter that registers the Customer’s principal load 
and where the connected PEV load is measured by an approved Customer owned or an 
approved third-party owned PEV submeter (submeter load) and where the Customer 
chooses to separate the PEV load from the principal load at the premises for 
separate billing under the Company’s tariffs.  
 
TERRITORY 
     Within the entire territory served in California by the Utility. 
 
MONTHLY BILLING 
     The Monthly Billing shall be calculated separately for the Customer’s 
principal load and the PEV submeter load where each is billed under the 
applicable rate schedule. The Customer’s principal load is the load from the 
Company-owned meter less the PEV load.   
 
SPECIAL CONDITIONS 
     1. Customer Enrollment in Submetering Services: The Submeter Meter Data 
Management Agent (Submeter MDMA)is the third-party responsible for enrolling the 
Customer under this schedule and providing monthly submeter data to the Company 
for Monthly Billing. The Customer is responsible for acquiring a Company 
approved Submeter MDMA and requesting the Submeter MDMA submit for enrollment. 
The Company will maintain a list of approved Submeter MDMAs.  Upon receiving a 
completed Customer Enrollment Agreement from a Company approved Submeter MDMA, 
the Company will begin service for the Customer under this rate schedule within 
30 days.  Once enrolled, the Customer will see the Monthly Billing on this rate 
schedule starting with their next billing cycle.  
 
     2. MDMA Services for the PEV Submeter: Customers, or their Submeter MDMAs, 
are required to provide, own, operate, and maintain the submeter used for this 
Schedule. The standards for qualified submeters are contained in the Plug-in 
Electric Vehicle Submetering Protocol (EVSMP) which was provided as Attachment A 
to the California Public Utilities Commission’s Order Instituting Rulemaking to 
Continue the Development of Rates and Infrastructure for Vehicle Electrification 
in Rulemaking 18-12-006. 
  
        Submeter MDMAs are required to perform certain meter data management 
services (Submeter MDMA services) related to providing secure, properly 
formatted, accurate, and timely data submission to the Company. These 
requirements are listed in the EVSMP.  
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SERVICE FOR SUBMETERED PLUG-IN ELECTRIC VEHICLES  

  
SPECIAL CONDITIONS (continued) 
  

3. Principal Load and Submeter Load: All Customers served under this 
Schedule will be billed for usage for their principal load and PEV submeter load 
on their electric bills as if each load was a separately metered point of 
delivery.  The Customer’s principal load will be calculated as the load measured 
by the Company’s meter less the load measured by the PEV submeter which has been 
submitted to the Company from the Submeter MDMA.  The principal load and the PEV 
submeter load will be separately billed under the rate schedule applicable to 
each load in accordance with the Monthly Billing section of this schedule.  
 
     4. Billing Adjustments: The Company will not be obligated to make a billing 
adjustment pursuant the Company’s Rule 9 on either the principal or submeter 
account due to revisions or adjustments provided by the Submeter MDMA after the 
Customer’s electric bill is issued for that month.  
 
       The Company is not responsible for inaccurate or incomplete data provided 
by the Submeter MDMA or for failure of the Submeter MDMA to comply with data 
formatting, data submission or data security requirements of this schedule.  If 
the Company and the Submeter MDMA are unable to resolve submeter billing or data 
issues, the Company will not delay the monthly billing for the Customer and will 
bill the Customer at the primary meter rate under the applicable schedule for 
the time intervals during which the disputed charging occurred.   
 
     5. Disenrollment: The Submeter MDMA or Customer must report all program 
participant drop-outs or change of address to the Company within ten business 
days of the decision to disenroll from this Schedule. As of the effective date 
of the drop-out or change of address, the Company will default to using the 
applicable rate schedule of the principal meter for all load at that premises. 
The Company will effectuate any required rate and billing changes coincident 
with the start of the Customer’s next billing cycle. If the Submeter MDMA has 
terminated the submetering service to a Customer or the Customer has relocated 
to a new service address, the Customer may re-enroll by having a Submeter MDMA 
submit a new Customer enrollment form.  
        
     7. Submeter: The submeter must be located at a fixed point anywhere between 
the principal meter and the PEV. All submeters must meet UL safety requirements 
or be embedded within a device that meets UL safety requirements, or comply with 
the Company’s specific safety requirements and must meet standards specified in 
the EVSMP.  
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SPECIAL CONDITIONS (continued) 
  
     8. Submeter Meter Data Management Agent (Submeter MDMA): The Submeter MDMA 
is the entity that retrieves, processes, and submits PEV submeter data using 
validation, editing, and estimating methods, as outlined in EVSMP, and provides 
this information to the Company for billing purposes.  Whether the Submeter 
MDMA, the Customer, or other third-party owns the submeter, the Submeter MDMA is 
responsible for obtaining authorization from the Customer to access and submit 
this information on the Customer’s behalf. The Submeter MDMA must submit a 
completed Customer Enrollment Agreement to the Company. The Submeter MDMA cannot 
be the customer of record. The Company will maintain a list of approved Submeter 
MDMAs.  The Company reserves the right to reject future applications from a 
Submeter MDMA which has previously failed to comply with the data security 
requirements of this Schedule.  
 
     9. Data Security: The Submeter MDMA and all vendors must, at a minimum, 
ensure confidentiality agreements and data security measures comply with the 
requirements described in the EVSMP and the Company’s Rule 27 to safeguard 
customer usage and personal information. Submeter MDMA’s which fail to comply 
with data security standards may be rejected by the Company which may result in 
the disenrollment of the Customer from this program.  The Company will notify 
the Customer if their Submeter MDMA is rejected based on data security 
requirements. 
 
CONTINUING SERVICE 
     Except as specifically provided otherwise, the rates of this tariff are 
based on continuing service at each service location. Disconnect and reconnect 
transactions shall not operate to relieve a Customer from minimum monthly 
charges.  
 
RULES AND REGULATIONS 
     Service under this schedule is subject to the General Rules and Regulations 
contained in the tariff of which this schedule is a part and to those prescribed 
by regulatory authorities. 
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